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Commencement – Chairman Ryder called the meeting to order at 7:04 p.m. and explained the meeting procedure.
Discussion – Amendment to Condition of Special Permit and Approval of Association Trust Agreement – Coolmar Compound c/o Dick Schaefer
Attorney Schaefer approached the Board and presented a plot plan of the Coolmar Compound.  He explained that Coolmar Estate filed an application back in 2004 and that a Special Permit was issued by the Planning Board.  There are many easements, cross easements and the Association Documents which took several years to work out.  He explained that they are looking for an approval of the Homeowners Association Documents and a change in the Conservation Restriction.  The condition was granted for Conveying Lot 15 into Lands Trust Land.  The Lands Trust would not accept the land due to change in policy; as noted in a letter written by Chris Bryant (on file at the Marion Planning Board Office) conveyed to the Coolmar Trust. The Coolmar Compound requests that under section 5.5.4.3c that through the election of the home owners of the compound may convey Lot 15 as a scenic area within the Homeowners Association.  The Coolmar Trust would maintain the land according to the Marion Zoning Bylaw noted above.  Attorney Schaefer asked the Board where he would need to go with respect to getting the above items approved and if a Public Hearing would be needed.
Chairman Ryder read an e-mail dated 1/32011 from Town Counsel Jon Witten noting that no Public Hearing would be needed.  (E-mail on file with the Marion Planning Board Office).

Vice-Chairman Magauran explained that the question becomes a procedural one in that the order of conditions will have to be changed and that Attorney Witten does not seem to imply that a public hearing would be required. 
 Vice-Chairman Magauran questioned if Attorney Witten is satisfied with the proposed Conservation Restriction being held with the Homeowners Association.  He explained that he would suggest a move to approve the order of conditions subject to the final approval by Attorney Witten.   

After discussion, Vice- Chairman Magauran suggested that Attorney Schaefer give a full set of plans to Attorney Witten in order for him to create a motion for approval of Change of Condition, approval of Homeowners Association Agreement and to address approval of the Release Bond.  It was decided that a vote would be taken on January 18, at 5:30 p.m.
Public Hearing – Special Permit for a Pier – 101 Cove Circle c/o David Davignon

The Public Hearing notice was read into record by Clerk Briggs.
Mr. Davignon approached the Board and explained that the applicants are applying for a Special Permit to build a pier.  He explained the details of the application and points out that it exceeds the requirements for a buildable lot and meets the five criteria of the Zoning by law 7. 4.5. He explained that they filed through the Conservation Commission and received an approved Order of Conditions.  He stated that at low tide there is three feet of water which gives seven feet at high tide.  In the evaluation for Wetland Resources the applicant had an expert verify that there was no eel grass and avoiding salt marsh.  
Vice-Chairman Magauran questioned Mr. Davignon regarding the use of the Association pier on Piney Point.  
Mr. Davignon did confirm that there is an Association Pier but it is not easily accessible for the applicant.  

Chairman Ryder asked if there was an existing pier or if this was a new pier.

Mr. Davignon confirmed that the proposed pier is new and there was no existing pier on the property.

Chairman Ryder asked if there were any Public Comments. There were no comments or objections. 

Vice- Chairman Magauran suggested Continuing the Public Hearing in order to produce language suitable for an approval.

Motion was made by Vice-Chairman Magauran to continue the Public Hearing to February 7, 2011 at 7:15 p.m., seconded by Member Napoli.

VOTE: 6-0-0 
Public Hearing - Neighborhood Overlay District – Amendment to Section 3.1
The Public Hearing Notice was read into record by Clerk Briggs. 
Chairman Ryder stated that the Board has dedicated a lot of time to changing these bylaws in order to help control the look of the town.  And it is of upmost importance to have the public comment on the bylaw and have language by February 28 to present at Town Meeting in May.
Vice- Chairman Magauran explained that much of what is in the Public Hearing Notices will change between now and the next month.  Referencing the map he pointed out that much of the area is zoned General Business; some is Marine Business with few Residential lots.  He explained that they want to focus on the NOD – Spring Street through 105 and route six intersections (Map available at Planning Board Office).
Public Hearing – Neighborhood Overlay District - Amendment to Section 4.2

The Public Hearing Notice was read into record by Clerk Briggs.

Public Hearing – Neighborhood Overlay District - Amendment to Section 5.1
The Public Hearing Notice was read into record by Clerk Briggs.

Vice-Chairman Magauran presented a handout titled “Marion Community Development Bylaw” (on file with the Marion Planning Board Office) to help explain the question of why The Board is doing this.  Referencing the Handout, he explained that three years ago when this was originally brought forward a number changes have been made.  We have design guidelines which require an 8:12 pitch on the roof buildings, for example Dunkin Doughnuts has an 8:12 pitch and does not look like anything in Marion because it is a single story.  The problem has always been that businesses do not want to build a second story or mixed use building.

Vice-Chairman Magauran went over the specifics of the workshops held with Cornish Associates consultant last spring.  Refereeing to the handout above, they are as follows:
Minimum Lot size – Currently the minimum General Business Zone is 15,000 square feet, the consultants recommend eliminating a minimum size.   
Minimum Lot Frontage – Currently the minimum frontage requirements is 100’ feet, the consultants recommend 25 feet. to accommodate irregularly shaped lots.  The Board Should Discuss
Minimum Front Yard Setback -   Currently 35 feet and 50 feet, the consultants recommend a minimum of 8 feet to accommodate sidewalks and trees as well as a maximum of 18 feet to ensure that the massing of buildings close to the street is what helps make that village atmosphere.
Minimum Frontage Build out – This is a new concept introduced by the consultant that the Board should discuss if they want to add.
Minimum Side and Rear Setback – Don’t want buildings up against buildings but the Consultants recommend that we should have the ability to have a zero side lot line, 3 foot rear setback with the parking in back. You want to add common drives and parking all open.  None of this happens with out special permit.

Maximum Building Height – Current maximum building height is 35 feet which would not change.  35 feet is typically two stories – two and a half stories.    

Maximum Lot Coverage – Consultant recommends a maximum of 80 percent.
Residential Density – Have provisions in the by law to go above 8 units per acre.  A developer could get more than 8 per acre under residence E which requires Town Meeting Vote.
Parking Design – Parking should be behind structures having common parking lots.

Parking Requirements - Have a provision under the bylaw to possibly waive the requirements depending on use.   

Inclusion of Multi-story Architecture   
The Public Hearing Notice for the Amendment to Zoning Map was read into record by Clerk Briggs.

Motion was made by Member Napoli to open the four Public Hearings, seconded by Member Gonsalves. 

VOTE: 6-0-0

Ted North approached the Board with the question of whether the intention of the proposed by law was to drive density, consolidate and go up.  He asked if you would basically integrate the neighborhood with residential and commercial buildings for example a store with apartments up above it.
Vice-Chairman Magauran explained that when you look at the NOD area it is served by town services and is most accessible.  Right now if you want to do mixed use it is a challenge unless it is in the village with historical structures.  This bylaw provides alternative housing and ideally would be affordable.

Mr. North asked the Board about the Smart Growth program under the State and if a Community Development Corporation would be feasible.
Vice-Chairman Magauran explained that the Smart Growth program centers on a transportation hub such as a train station. He stated that the option of Community Development funding was not embraced but there will always be the option to develop a program.  
John Rockwell pointed out that the advertised map does not correspond to the existing assessor’s map, needs a date and that lot 22O does not exist. He commented that the date of the map needs to be referenced in the legal ad.  He then went on to point out that there needs to be more definition of the terms open space and affordable housing. 

Vice-Chairman Magauran stated that the current bylaw does call common space open space in some sections.  He agreed that it needs to be defined better along with the definition of conservation land. 
Jon Rockwell asked if they were trying to create affordable housing under state statute and commented that it was not clear. He said that it is not clear if it counts against housing which is 40B.  He asked if it is the Boards intention is to create more rental housing.

Vice- Chairman Magauran explained that they did not distinguish between whether it was rental or ownership.  One of the things talked about on the housing side is to get support from the Marion Housing Trust and determine what areas are underserved.  If we can create mixed use it is possible to have a lower cost base, the market will determine if it is less expensive or not.

Jon Rockwell stated that when he was on the Planning Board, as member of the Board he would ask what the problem is that needs to be solved, what does the bylaw do and “how the bylaw would solve the problem.”  He stated he does not know what the problem is that needs to be solved or how the new bylaw will solve that problem.

Liz Brainard approached the Board and asked if when they talk about the Overlay District; would the current zoning bylaws still be in effect.  
Vice-Chairman Magauran explained that it does not change what is currently allowed under the by law.  Any commercial construction would still require a special permit.

Liz Brainard asked if the Town adopted the plan how they would encourage the lot owners to utilize the new by law and make the area more attractive.  She then expressed concern over the sidewalks on Route Six and the traffic turning onto Spring Street from Route Six.    

Vice-Chairman Magauran explained that the owners will most likely understand what they can do with their properties; this just gives them greater flexibility for additional density and gives better economic opportunity.  The ones who do not care about density may be a franchisee that makes enough money with a building that is just one story. The other aspect of this is to have a provision that renovations in excess of fifty percent of the current appraised structural value or new development would be required to be two stories.  They are putting mechanisms in place so the Board can provided additional incentives to do what the Town wants.
Vice- Chairman Magauran explained that the sidewalks are unusable when Route six is plowed.  The sidewalks should be further away from the street and not have telephone poles in the middle of them.  
Jon Rockwell approached the Board and commented that the side walk design for Dunkin Doughnuts was approved by the Planning Board and was the most unsafe.  He explained that he testified before the Board and proposed a safer design which was not considered.   He stated that that the Board has the tools now and before giving any new Special Permit process to the Board they need to figure out how to use the tools that they have. 
Vice-Chairman Magauran explained that this is a problem that occurs with volunteer boards.  An engineer testified on behalf of Dunkin Doughnuts regarding the Dunkin Doughnuts sidewalk and the information was not correct.
Annie Rockwell stated that the Board should have put a no-chain business bylaw in to place.  She stated that it is implemented in Nantucket and Warwick, RI, for example, and  is made for little Towns so local businesses can succeed. 

Chairman Ryder stated that they would approach Jon Witten with the concept of the no chain business bylaw.
Ed Brainard approached the Board and asked if assistant living facilities would be allowed in the new Overlay.
Vice-Chairman Magauran explained that it is allowed under General Business Zoning. 
Member Briggs commented that he sat on the Planning Board with Jon (Rockwell) for two years and a lot of the ideas that have come forward are from what Jon started years ago.  One of the things Jon had advocated for was to increase the density of  the properties that have all the amenities and to stay away from the Open Space.  He commented that the Town has done a great job in preserving open space.

Karen Dordaville commented that she personally fears the density issue which is addressed here.  She feels it could invite a lot of very dense housing which will require an increase in taxes and Town services.  Referencing the NOD map she felt that the large parcels which are wooded and undeveloped would invite larger developments and very dense housing.

John Rockwell stated that he wanted to talk about the size of the town.  If there is no push to develop the whole NOD  area you may want to consider making the district smaller. He commented that people complained and wondered why they were not included in the District.  
Vice-Chairman Magauran stated that the original map brought up at Town Meeting did not have the larger lots on the side.

Jon Rockwell explained that under the current bylaw, in residential areas they have wetland exclusion when counting toward lot size.  The new bylaw does not have that and would allow 80 units per acre and will cascade into a huge increase in the amount of units.  He commented that they may want to make the size smaller and expand later. Mr. Rockwell also commented that something is wrong with the building on Route Six and Point Road.  People do not like it and we need to figure out what is not working, why and make that the priority.

Chairman Ryder asked the public if there were any more comments.

Vice-Chairman Magauran explained that with the input of the community they will re-advertise with the final language.

Carol Sanz commented that by the next meeting she would like to have a hard copy of the map.

Mrs. Rockwell pointed out that you cannot see anything because there is no color on the maps and that the website needs to be updated with the minutes.  
Motion was made by Vice-Chairman Magauran to continue the Public Hearing for NOD Section 3.1 to February 28that 7:15 p.m., seconded by Member Napoli.
VOTE: 6-0-0
Motion was made by Vice-Chairman Magauran to continue the three other Public Hearings to January 18, 2011, Section 4.2 - 5:45 p.m., Section 5.1 - 6:00 p.m. and Amendment to the Zoning Map - 6:15 p.m., seconded by Member Napoli. 

VOTE: 6-0-0
Approval of Minutes
None to Approve

Approval of Bills
Bill submitted from the Wanderer for NOD advertising $765.00.

Motion made by Member Napoli to approve the Bill from the Wanderer, seconded by Vice-Chairman Magauran.
VOTE: 6-0-0

Motion to adjourn made by Member Gonsalves, seconded by Member Napoli at
9:20 p.m.
VOTE: 6-0-0
List of Documents Submitted:

1. Letter from Dick Schaefer regarding the Amendment to Conditions – Coolmar Compound

2. E-mail from Jon Witten regarding Coolmar Compound

3. Application Special Permit for Pier - 101 Cove Circle
4. Public Hearing Notices NOD Amendment Section 3.1, 4.2, 5.1, and Zoning Map.

5. Marion Community Development Bylaw Handout
6. Bill from the Wanderer

Respectfully submitted,

Sherman Briggs, Clerk
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